
1.0 Current Recreational status of the Wainqawa River 

'*S 

1.1 Present Access 
- - 

There are several public access points leading to the Waingawa 
River. These vary in condition from unformed paper roadWNo 
existing vehicle accessways. This section describes the 4 

access points - their location, condition, and relative 
recreational value. A detailed description of recreational 
quality and use is examined in section 1.2. 

A supplementary map is included which indicates location of 
access points, and recreational activity. 

Access points are described below. 

Lesal Access One: 

This access is on the southern bank of the river, 
approximately 6.4km west of State Highway 2, on Norfolk Road. 
Although legally this is an access path to the river, in 
actuality it is a paper road. It is difficult to find the 
access way, and for this reason few, if any people use it. 

Lesal Access Two: 

This access way is a well maintained sealed road on the 
northern bank of the river, 2.9km west of State Highway 2. 
Unfortunately, few, if any people use this access point as the 
road is marked with a "private roadu sign. The road ends at a 
house, and at this point the river is still a distance away. 
As a result this access has little recreational value at 
present. 

Lesal Access Three: 

This is also a road but is better used as a foot access. It 
is situated on the northern bank of the river, approximately 
2km west of the State Highway. As a result of river erosion a 
channel has been cut from the bank, leaving a big vegetative 
island just beyond the roads end. This island, and the 
vegetation scattered elsewhere around result in the area being 
a good shooting ground. 



Leqal Access Four: 

This foot access is along the railway line. It is used by 
many people to gain access to the river - in summer a well- 
beaten track in the grass beside the line bears testimony to 
this. This access is used predominantly for swimming, so use 
is limited to the summer period. 

Leaal Access Five: 

This access way is located at the State Highway. It is 
possible to access the river on both sides of the highway, 
although parking is easier on the southern bank. Access is 
possible by vehicle on the southern side, but only by foot on 
the northern bank. The recreational usage of the river at 
these points is not great however, and is restricted to 
tubing, and possibly fishing. The site has little potential 
at present for swimming, and is too close to the main road to 
be suitable for picnicking, or indeed even hunting. So 
although this area is very accessible to the public it has 
little recreational value. 

Leqal Access Six: 

This is a vehicle access (Perry's Road) on the southern bank 
of the river approximately 1.4km east of the Highway.. It is 
possible to drive right to the river bank, although little 
parking is available. The road is unsealed, but in good 
condition. The recreation potential of the site at this point 
is not great. People generally use this access for negative 
purposes - there is much evidence of people dumping rubbish 
from their sections, and this is reflected in the vegetation 
of the area - Old Mans Beard could cause problems in the 
future. 

Leqal Access Seven: 

This access point joins access six on the northern side of the 
river. It is adjacent to the aerodrome and has a great deal 
of usage, with vehicular access available onto the riverbed. 
The area is a maze of tracks through scrub, and these are used 
for horse trekking, motor biking, car driving and mountain 
biking. The river too has a popular swimming hole at this 
point, and many people walk their dogs in the area surrounding 



this access path. This is the most used access of the 
Waingawa. At present I believe the value of this area as% 
recreation site is generally underestimated. 

. . 

Lesal Accesses Eiqht to Eleven: 

These four access ways are located on the southern bank of the 
river. They are located 2.9km, 3.6km, 4.6km, and 5.9km east 
of the main highway respectively. Although described as 
access ways they are in fact paper roads. Three of these 
access points are down fence lines (and through paddocks of 
livestock) and the other is through scrub and vegetation. 
None of these ways are marked, and few, if any, people know of 
their existence, resulting in poor usage of the river at these 
points. 

Other Access: 

One further access way is located on the southern bank of the 
river at the confluence of the Atiwhakatu Stream and the 
Waingawa River. This area has much potential as a recreation 
site (especially for picnickers), with attributes such as a 
sandy beach and swimming hole. At present it does not have a 
legal access way, so perhaps negotiations could be opened with 
the land owner regarding this. 

Recreational Access and Activity 



1.2 Ouality of Recreational Environment 

1.2.1 Fisheries 

With the trout fishery of New Zealand considered of national 
importance under existing legislation much of this section is 
devoted to the family of Salmonidae of which trout are a 
genus. Brown trout is the only specie to be found in the 
Waingawa . 

The Waingawa River above the Atiwhakatu Stream (and hence not 
applicable to this study) provides good trout habitat, and 
contains many fish. The reach below the Atiwhakatu is very 
different in nature however, and for this reason, trout 
numbers are very low. The reasons for this are outlined 
below. 

The river is semi-braided in nature and because of this, water 
is dispersed over a wider area than if it were a single 
channel. Even during high flow periods, but excluding flood 
events, the Waingawa contains little water. This, and the 
semi-braided nature of the river result in it being shallow 
for the most part. 

In low flow periods (summer) pools of water often become 
dislocated from the river itself, forming isolated pockets of 
water which become stagnant. In addition to these, backwashes 
are also formed. These have little water movement and 
consequently a higher water temperature than the main river. 

The shallowness of the water especially during the summer 
months results in a water temperature too warm for trout. 

The river is dynamic - it is continually aggrading, degrading 
and changing its course. The significance of this for trout 
is that the formation of deep pools is unlikely, and they are 
shortlived if formed at all. 

River width between banks causes less than optimal trout 
habitat. 
Trout require riverbanks with thick vegetative cover and 
overhangs which shade the water. Although much of the 
Waingawals berms are vegetated, the river for the most part 
does not flow next to the bank - leaving the water largely 
unshaded. 



Ideal trout habitat contains many deep pools, a temperature of 
13 C for optimum growth, and vegetation overhanging the bqks 
and providing shade for the fish. The Waingawa River contains 
few if any of these attributes. 

Surveys conducted over the river as a whole in the last ten 
years, have estimated angler visits to the river at betw- 
390- 1300 per year. The plains section of the river however 
is fished by less than 20% of these visits, indicating a 
fairly poor fishery. Most anglers using this section of the 
river fish at the confluence of the Waingawa and Ruamahanga 
Rivers, with some moving upstream toward the aerodrome. 

Other (native) species of fish recorded as living in the river 
are the short finned eel (Anauilla australis), long finned eel 
(Anquilla dieffenbachii), and various bullies (Gobiomorphus 
) The koura (Paranephrops planifrons) New Zealand's 
freshwater crayfish, is also found in the river. No data is 
available on the fishing of these species. 

1.2.2 Water Sports 

1 The Waingawa River is used for several different water sports. 
The area above the Atiwhakatu Stream is used by the Wairarapa 
Outdoor Recreation Trust (WORT) for rafting, but only during 
the winter and even then the water must be running high 
(ordinarily the river is too shallow). The river ceases to be 
used for rafting below the Atiwhakatu as the water is too 
shallow, and considered too dangerous in parts. 

- 
'WORT also uses the river for kayaking, both above the 
management scheme area, and in a section between Donalds Road 
and the State Highway bridge. This is restricted to medium 
and advanced strength kayakers. WORT uses this section of the 
river on average twice a month, making 24 trips per year. The 
area is used more frequently during the winter, with summer 
water levels often too low. 

Many people use the river for swimming over summer. Data on 
the location and usage of swimming holes is non-existent, but 
a visit to the river on a weekend indicated usage at several 
sites. Two of the most popular holes are located adjacent to 
the aerodrome, and beside the railway line. The site adjacent 
to the aerodrome attracts a steady stream of users throughout 
the week, although the weekend appears more popular. Families 
and groups of friends both use the river here, often combining 
swimming and picnic activities. 

Further upstream at the railway line, a well worn grass path 
indicates another well-used swimming spot. This too is used 
by friends and families for a refreshing dip on a hot d q .  



Another swimming hole is located at the confluence of the\:\ 
Atiwhakatu Stream and Waingawa River. This site does not have 
legal access, and hence appears to get little use. 

Another water sport that has a great deal of potential on the 
river is tubing. Most parts of the river are suitable, &ilk 
the most accessible are probably sited between the main road 
and the aerodrome. The river is currently used by adolescents 
for tubing, but the quantity of usage is unknown. 

1 
Activities carried out on an individual basis, are difficult 
to quantify. While it is relatively simple to discover what 
an area is being used for, the amount of usage is difficult to 
determine. 

The river depth is currently to low for many water sports, 
including rafting and kayaking to a large extent. Tubing, an 
activity which requires less water could enjoy great 
popularity however. The river offers limited swimming 
potential - mainly due to shallowness, and lack of pools. 
There are a few notable swimming holes and these are 
frequently used. 

1.2.3 Families - picnickinq, barbecues. doq walkinq 

Again the area at the junction of the Atiwhakatu and the 
Waingawa presents itself as an ideal picnic spot for families. 
It has a small beach area, a swimming hole and a bank to sit 
on. It is not currently used to any large degree, perhaps 
because access is not legal. 

The access point best suited for picnics and barbecues is 
adjacent to the aerodrome. Usage has been noted at this site. 

Although easy access to the river itself can be gained via the 

other legal access points, there is little to encourage or 
attract people to these sites for picnics. They have nowhere 
to swim, throw a ball or frisbee around, sit or simply are not 
aesthetically pleasing. 

Many people who own dogs use the river and its environs to 
exercise them. These people use both the riverbed and berms 
for their recreation. It is difficult to quantify the number 
of people using the river for this activity. Several people 
use the river each day for this purpose however. 



1 . 2 . 4  Vehicle use 

. . 
The access point along the aerodrome road is a haven for motor 
vehicle use. The area contains many tracks and paths through 
the vegetation, as well as isolated pools and sandy sectiv 
which are ideal for dirt-biking. A visit to the area shows 
evidence of the frequent usage, with tyre tracks leading in 

' 
every which direction. Again it is difficult to determine the 
number of visits, but on fine days in summer, there are 
usually 3-4 people using the area for this purpose. 

As well as motorbikes and cars, 4 wheel drives use the paths 
to move further downstream and away from traffic. Here these '\ people walk their dogs, shoot, swim and picnic. In this 
respect the tracks make accessing other parts of the river 
easier. 

This particular access point is also used by many to drive 
onto the river bed in order to collect firewood. 

Mountain bikers also use the area which provides some 1 excellent spots for bank climbing as well as water crossings 
and sand riding. 

This appears to be the only access point used by vehicles, as 
there is no evidence of use at other sites. Of the current 
river accesses this is the one most suited to vehicle use. 

\ The whole of the Waingawa River is used for recreational ' shooting and hunting. The animals hunted vary in size and 
speciation, but most tend to be (by legal description) pests. 

The northern bank of the river downstream of the main highway 
bridge is shot for small game - including rabbits possums and 
ducks (in season). Upstream of the bridge animals such as 
hares, rabbits, stoats and ferrets are shot. Above Kaituna 
and into the mountains, deer and pigs are hunted. 



I The area downstream of the main road bridge is the only .,q 
section shot on the southern bank of the river with small game 
as mentioned above hunted. Californian quail (Louhortvx 

I california) are--also shot in season, from May to July. 

Numbers using the river for shooting are not known, and -e 
are few confident estimates. It is apparent that the river is F g  
used daily by hunters, with the river having been described as - 
supporting a "moderate" amount of hunting - although no one is 
sure what I1moderate" is. 

It appears that all legal access points to the river are used, 
as well as several which are not. Some shooters may have come 
to arrangements with landowners to allow access across their 
properties to the river confines. 

1.2.6 Commercial use - Windana 

' Windana Pony Trekking is currently into its third season. 
This venture encompasses a large segment of the Waingawa 
River, with trekkers conducting a twice daily ride along the 
banks of the river, meandering through tracks beside it and 
also crossing the river. 

Trekkers access the river adjacent to the aerodrome and then 
travel downstream for between 4.5-5km before returning. In 
addition, based upon demand, Windana run overnight treks, 
which involve following the river for about 9km and then 
camping out overnight before returning the following morning. 

The twice daily treks appear very popular, with between 2-15 
people participating on each. On the overnight treks, 12-14 
people usually participate. 

The unstable nature of the river, instead of detracting from 
the ride tends instead to enhance it. The result of floods 
and changing river channel is that the trekkers alter the path 
that they follow, adding variety to rides. 

1.2.7 Flora and Fauna 

The banks of the Waingawa River for the most part have a 
substantial vegetative cover. This varies from pasture to 
trees. Much of the vegetation is exotic, the trees mainly 
willow. Some bush remnants do remain however in the form of 

10 



podocarp stands - the predominant species being kahikatea 
I (Podocar~us dacrvdiodes) and totara (Podocar~us totara). ,*\*, 

These are fruiting trees, which attract birds such as the 
bellbird, pigeon and tui. Currently these stands are not 

I large enough to-support many birds, and so numbers are small. 

Other birds found in the area include kingfishers ( ~ a l a n  
sancta), black backed gulls (Lams bulleri), black fronted 1 

dotterel (Charadrius me1anows)and several duck species. In 
addition wildlife such as dragonflies, spiders and insect 
larvae are found. 

Less desirable vegetation is also found on the banks of the 
river however, such as blackberry (Rubis fruticosus), gorse 
(Ulex euro~aeus) and old mans beard (Clematis aristata). 



2.0 Scheme Impacts 

The Waingawa River Scheme "Option D" developed by the 
Wellington Regional Council is the management scheme proposed 
for the river. *,,"+ .s- 

This report will not dwell on the implications of the scheme 
except as they will impact on recreational attributes of the 
river. 

The important elements (for recreation) of the scheme are: 

1. Removal of island vegetation 

2. Planting on both sides of the fairway. 

3. The establishment of a fenced buffer zone. 

4. The clearance and maintainence of a fairway channel. 

5. River works being confined to areas of serious erosion. 

The importance of these procedures will be discussed in 
relation to the various recreational aspects of the river in 
the following subsections. 

2.1 Fisheries 

The river will be confined in the most part to a narrower 
channel alignment. This will mean that the river's water will 
flow through a smaller channel width, thereby resulting in a 
greater river depth. This is especially important during low 
flow periods in summer as at present the water is very 
shallow. 

The depth of water and constant flow produced will result in a 
more uniform water temperature, and one perhaps more suitable 
to trout than the current (and variable) one. The increased 
water depth will ensure that pools formed will remain full for 
a longer period. 

The narrowing of the channel will also lead to increased flow 
reliability. Whilst the channel is braided and broken there 
is ,a possibility, and indeed even a probability of some paths 
drying up, and sections of water becoming isolated. 
~aintainence of the river fairway will reduce the probability 
of this occurring. 



The current unstable nature of the river is one of the reagns 
for it's low trout numbers. A major aim of the river scheme 
is to provide stability and prevent erosion. Achievement of 
this would also-improve trout habitat. 

The planting of vegetation along the rivers banks will p r m d e  
shady areas in the water, part of an ideal trout habitat. 

The long term spinoff of the scheme will be enhanced trout 
habitat, reflected in greater numbers of fish, and increased 
angler visits. 

2.2 Water sports 

As the first section of this report highlighted, the main 
restriction on water sports is the shallow river flows. In 
it's present state the river is too shallow for most water 
sports, but implementation of the management scheme would go 
some way to alleviating this problem. 

The clearance of vegetation from the riverbed will mean that 
kayaking (and rafting) will become safer on the river. This 
coupled with the increase in river depth will result in 
greater usage of the area. Rafting might also become possible 
further downstream than currently, even if restricted to 
periods of high flow. The result of this could be WORT 
increasing kayak trips down the river, if demand was 
sufficient. 

Swimming will also benefit from the scheme. The increased 
water depth will mean that existing swimming holes will 
deepen, and other pools might result from it. 

Activities such as tubing are likely to remain fairly 
constant, and be unchanged by the river scheme - because 
tubing is a casual activity, and tends to be restricted to a 
limited number of people. Unless the river was actively 
promoted as a good area for tubing, increased river usage is 
unlikely. The environment for tubing will be improved 
however, with increasing water depth resulting in a lower 
likelihood of tubes becoming grounded on rocks. 

The likelihood of the river being used for jet boating seems 
very low. Even though the water depth will increase, it will 
still (probably) not be deep enough for jet boats to use it. 
2.3 Family activities 



The Waingawa River is at present regularly used as a site for 
family picnics and barbecues. It is also used by many pedpLle 
as a place to walk their dogs. The introduction of the river 
management scheme would have positive spinoffs for these 
people. . . 

Tree planting, establishment of buffer zones, and minimum- 
river works would all improve the aesthetic qualities of the 
river. If the scheme leads to an increase in swimming holes 
then these factors together would result in an area very 
suitable and desirable for picnicking. 

2.4 Vehicles 

Provided the area adjacent to the aerodrome remains the same 
(vegetation not removed, and tracks left), the management 
scheme will not affect vehicle users of the river. 

2.5 Shootinq 

The management scheme poses both negative and positive factors 
for shooting. The loss of island vegetation on the riverbed 
may cause a drop in the rabbit population. Whether this is a 
positive or negative effect of the scheme is itself debatable. 
Shooters would claim it negative, whereas conservationists 
would deem it positive. Rabbits will probably migrate from 
the islands to the river berms however, so the loss will be 
minimal. Any loss of shooting on the river bed is likely to 
be compensated by an increase in vegetative matter, and hence 
habitat for rabbit and quail, on the banks. 

2.6 Windana Ponv Trekkinq 

While the tracks along which the pony trekkers travel are left 
unaltered, no substantial changes will occur for these users. 

Historically, the pony trekkers have benefitted from flood 
effects on altered river course, with route changes adding 
variety to the ride. As the aim of the management scheme is 
stability of the riverbed, the likelihood of the trekkers 
having to change their route will be much reduced. In this 
respect the scheme has a slightly negative aspect to it, but 
this is far outweighed by the benefits which will result from 
it. 



2.7 Flora and Fauna 

The management scheme will have both positive and negative 
spinoffs for the flora and fauna of the Waingawa area. * 

Vegetation and faunal habitat will be lost when the islands of 
the river are cleared. The impact of this will be minimal on 
the species inhabiting these vegetative islands however, as 
their make up is similar to the vegetation on the rivers 
banks. The loss of islands and consequential increased water 
depth will mean reduced habitat for wading birds such as 
dotterels. 

This effect will be balanced by the planting of tree species 
on the rivers banks. In some areas the vegetative cover may 
be substantial enough to encourage some bush bird species such 
as the bellbird and tui on to the river flats. This can only 
count as a faunal plus for people who enjoy pastimes of an 
ornithological nature. Although many of the plantings will be 
exotic (mostly willow), some native species may be planted to 
enhance those already present. 



3.0 Recreation Enhancement 

The Resource Management Act of 1991 establishes several points 
of interest with regard to recreation. The Act declares trout 
habitat and public access to waterways as two areas of v\ 
national importance. These, and other relevant issues are J. 

discussed in this section. 

3.1 Recreational Access 

When considering a rivers access it is necessary to discern 
what the river is (or could be) used for, and then identify 
access ways based on this. 

The Waingawa River has several access points (and the 
paperwork for the development of more), yet appears 
underutilised. Many are used infrequently, if at all, 
reflecting unsuitability for recreation or lack of public 
knowledge of them. The true reason is probably a combination 
of both factors. Many of the access ways are not known to the 
public, but of those that are, some, for example the railway 
line, or aerodrome receive much use. Examination of the 
access beside the road bridge indicates little use - a 
suggestion of its unsuitability as a recreation site. 

A look at the usage of the river shows swimming, water sports 
and picnicking to be popular. Other activities such as 
shooting and walking are also common, and so should not be 
forgotten. 

All these activities are being catered for by the present 
access ways, although there is room for improvement. The site 
at the junction of the Atiwhakatu Stream and the Waingawa 
River is very suitable as a picnic site. The site currently 
is not (legally) accessible to the public, so negotiations 
could be opened with the land owner regarding this. 

As far as the other access points are concerned, a promotion 
could be undertaken to raise public awareness as to their 
location and potential. Another proposal could be to erect 
some signs - making people aware of access points as they pass 
them. 



3.2 Fishery 

. . 

The management scheme by itself will lead to enhancement of 
the Waingawa River as a fishery habitat. The resulting 
increase in water depth, creation of deep pools, and shadi-g 
of the river will lead to an environment more favourable to 
trout. As is usual with wildlife, there are however no 
guarantees that the scheme will increase the number of trout 
in the river. 

I Although the Resource Management Act requires particular 
regard to be given to trout habitat, limits should be placed 
on the degree to which environment should be altered to cater 

I 
for them. Other work outside the management scheme would be 
costly - both in economic and labour terms. Because there are 
no guarantees that enhancements will increase the number of 
fish, I feel that any extra work is not warranted. Extra work 
becomes even less justifiable when it is considered that 
other higher quality fisheries are located in close proximity 
to this one. 

3.3 Wildlife 

The river management scheme results in both positive and 
negative aspects insofar as flora and fauna are concerned 
(these can be seen in section 2.7). The scheme aims to 
develop a continuous vegetative cover along both banks of the 
river - willow being the main tree used. 

To encourage species of birds and other wildlife to the area, 
the planting of native tree species would be beneficial, 
especially in areas where natives are currently found. The 
river banks contain some stands of kahikatea and totara, and 
the extension of these areas would encourage forest birds such 
as bellbirds pigeons and tuis, onto the plains. The creation 
of wildlife corridors allowing the birds easy access back to 
the forest would also be desirable. 



3.4 Picnickers, swimmers. walkers *. < *> 
.,z 

The scheme will have positive spinoffs for these people, with 
the creation of a more aesthetic river surrounding, and 
increasing river depth (for swimmers). With some native tre%s 
planted (as suggested above) the areas would be given a more 
"authenticu look. The presence of native birds too would 
enhance the surroundings for these recreationists. The 
development of picnic sites along the river bank (especially 
adjacent to native trees), would be favourable. Development 
in this instance means the creation of flat areas, provision 
of logs for seats, and some trees for shelter. 

3.5 Ponv Trekkers 

Pony trekking will be largely unaffected by the management 
scheme if the tracks adjacent to the aerodrome are unmodified. 

There are many logs and branches lying across the paths that 
the pony trekkers use. These could be removed to make the 
track llsaferN. While they remain in place however, motorised 
users are unable to access and use these tracks, so they serve 
as a useful rationing device. 

The trekking service offers an enjoyable ride down to the 
river, and across it and in its present state requires no 
alteration. The only suggestion with regard to the management 
scheme would be that a pathway be left to allow the horses 
access onto the river bed from both banks. The river crossing 
is an important part of the experience and without it the trek 
would lose some quality. 

3.6 Motorised Users 

Motorised users at present use only the access point adjacent 
to the aerodrome. The tracks through the scrub and half- 
formed road are ideally suited to off-road biking and driving. 
Motorists require no enhancement of their area as long as it 
is not altered as a result of the management scheme, either by 
scrub removal or track planting. Most users of this area are 
'thoughtful and co- operative, so their disturbance of other 
users is minimal. 



Many people are under the illusion that the area adjacent to 
the aerodrome is used only by motorists, and hence should*e 
zoned for their use only. The area however accomodates a 

variety of . . 

recreational pursuits, among them pony trekking and swi-. 
To assign this area for only one use would be shortsighted, 
but safety factors cannot be ignored. Motorised users do 
present a potential danger to other non-motorised users. 
Perhaps then, a section of this access could be set aside for 
their use only. 

3.7 Small Game Shooters 

Much of the Waingawa River is currently shot for small game 
such as rabbit and hare. The implementation of the management 
scheme will initially result in a loss of shooting sites 
(with the removal of island vegetation). 

The establishment of buffer zones will create a larger area 
for shooting as sections are fenced from livestock. The 
fencing of these areas and associated planting of trees will 
result in the rivers surroundings becoming more suitable for 
birds such as the Californian quail and various duck species 

Attempting to enhance the environment for shooters would 
invariably mean trying to increase the amount of game to be 
shot. It is however, contrary to Wellington Regional Council 
policy to encourage further enhancement of recreational 
shooting areas with those animals concerned currently defined 
as pests. 

3.8 Rubbish 

The Waingawa River is used by many people as a dumping ground. 
Despite (or maybe even to spite) signs clearly stating not to 
do so, at the end of each weekend it is possible to locate 
bags of household rubbish, and the results of peoples section 
clearances. T 
he presence of this rubbish degrades the environment in which 
it is found, and introduces new weeds to the area (a prime 
example being old mans beard). 



The motives of people who dump their rubbish at the river ar? 
unclear - it costs nothing to use the tip so money must not be 
the issue. People who dump their rubbish may be using the 
river for dual purposes. Once they have dumped their rubbish 
they may then collect some firewood, or sand. 

s - 8 - m  

Whatever the reason it is desirable that dumping be stopped. 
The most obvious way to prevent dumping would be to prohibit 
vehicle access to the river, but then motorised users would be 
deprived of their recreation. I believe then that a system of 
penalties must be introduced - offenders need to be caught, 
this will warn others. It is difficult to formulate a method 
which guarantees that the problem will be resolved, however 
some form of action must be taken. 

3.9 Firewood 

Many people collect firewood from the riverbed. They either 
drive vehicles onto the bed, or carry it up hand. The 
availability of firewood will be reduced when the management 
scheme is introduced, as there will be little vegetation 
growing on the river bed. Vehicle access to the bed will be 
limited, with the planting of trees blocking routes. People 
will still be able to access the riverbed which recreation- 
wise might prove to be better. 

The real issue with regard to firewood is the cutting down of 
live trees. There is some speculation of this occurring, and 
if more trees are to be planted it has to be a concern. Once 
again the prohibition of vehicles poses a possible solution, 
but this again penalises motorised users. If recreational use 
of the area grows however the incidence of people cutting down 
trees should decline - the risk of being seen will increase, 
which may act as a deterrent. 
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